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Dear Convener,  
 

National Care Service (Scotland) Bill  
 

I read with interest the Committee’s letter to Scottish government on 7 November, regarding ongoing 
stage 1 scrutiny of the National Care Service (NCS) Bill. RCN welcomes the Committee’s robust 
questioning. As we made clear in our evidence to the Committee, we have several key concerns that 
we’d like to see addressed in the Bill at stage 2, which are briefly set out below.  
 

The need for urgent action to tackle the crisis in community health and social care   
Even more importantly, however, I am writing to share RCN Scotland’s serious concerns about the crisis 
in Scotland’s social care and community health sectors that exists right now and the need for urgent 
action to tackle it. Individuals that require social care and community health services, and those who 
work in these sectors, cannot afford to wait until the creation of an NCS for the serious issues around 
workforce shortages and access to services to be addressed in a sustainable way.   
 

Given the lack of clarity about the content of the Bill and whether the current timetable can be met, in 
addition to our ongoing concerns about whether the Bill will achieve its objectives, we believe the 
Scottish Government must act now to tackle the challenges facing a sector that is in crisis.   
 

The recently published ‘Health and Social Care: Winter Preparedness Plan’ does not provide much relief 
or hope for our hard-
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There is a pressing need to recognise, and resource, the increasing demand for complex clinical care 
within community health and care home settings. Registered nurses play a key role in meeting this 
need, and services must have the right numbers of nursing staff, with the right skills, in the right place. 
While this should be a key focus of work to create an NCS, we cannot wait for an NCS to tackle the 
nursing shortages across community and social care.   
 

Complex health care needs are increasingly being met within a social care environment which means 
that the skills and availability of the nursing workforce employed within social care settings is becoming 
ever more important. With the acuity of care home residents increasing, the best way to ensure nursing 
input is to have the required skill mix, including registered nurses, employed directly by the care home 
provider, rather than relying on overstretched community nursing services. However, SSSC data shows a 
38% (2,020) reduction in the number of registered nurses employed in care homes between 2012-2022, 
suggesting that providers are moving away from this model of care and increasingly relying on 
community nursing.   
 

As a 24/7 service, community nursing teams are essential in preventing unnecessary unscheduled 
admissions to hospital and facilitating timely discharges from hospital. However, these teams are under 
extreme pressure, with over 1,500 nursing vacancies in community settings.  Members tell us they are 
having to make difficult decisions about which patients to prioritise and are finishing their shifts feeling 
that they have not been able to provide the quality of care that they want to.   
 

Investment in the role of registered nurses across community and social care settings is required to 
ensure the workforce reflects increasing clinical need and changing models of care. Funding for 
Scotland’s care home sector must acknowledge the requirement for the skills and knowledge of 
registered nurses employed directly within the sector.  
 

We also need to see action now to ensure that staff working within social care receive fair pay, terms 
and conditions as well as improved access to training and development and clear career pathways. Fair 




